

NAB now expects the RBA to hike in September

Key points

- We now expect the RBA to increase the cash rate by 25bp in September to 4.6%.
- July CPI data showed inflation running hotter than the RBA expected in early August, and the RBA has repeatedly signalled in recent weeks that the Monetary Policy Board would act if upside risks to inflation were realised.
- The risk is biased towards an additional hike in November, especially if activity data shows resilience in coming months.
- A more restrictive stance is needed for now. We expect a gradual normalisation back towards a more neutral setting of monetary policy from August 2027.

Detail

After yesterday's stronger than expected inflation data, we are changing our view on the RBA and now expect a 25bp rate hike at the September meeting. That would take the cash rate to a new cycle high of 4.6%.

The 0.5% mom reading on trimmed mean inflation was broad-based and our early read through suggests a Q3 quarterly trimmed mean print of 1.0%-1.1%, materially higher than the RBA's August forecast of 0.83%; see our [data note](#) for more detail.

If our upwardly revised 3Q core CPI forecast is broadly correct, then the annual rate of core inflation as of 3Q will be no lower than it was in Q2, reflecting a more challenging starting point and implying that the return to the 2-3% target band may take even longer than forecast earlier this month. This will not be an acceptable outcome for the RBA, not least because it implies lower real short rates, all else equal, at a time when the RBA policy rate is at a level it considers only "somewhat restrictive".

RBA officials have been very clear in recent months that firstly, risks to their inflation forecast were tilted to the upside; and secondly, that if those risks were realised then the Board would respond with a rate hike. The minutes from the August Board meeting earlier this week reinforced this messaging. In our view, yesterday's data crystallise upside risks to inflation and thus a hike in September is more likely than not. We think it unlikely that activity data between now and the September board meeting will be weak enough to

deter the Board from hiking.

The risk to a near-term hike is that the Board decides to wait for more inflation data. The August monthly inflation data is published the day after the September Board meeting, with the full Q3 data available ahead of the November meeting. In this instance, the November Board meeting would be the natural opportunity for a hike.

However, the mention of pre-emption in this week's Board meeting minutes underscores that there is very limited tolerance for higher-than-forecast inflation outcomes. Having opted against the argument that tightening policy pre-emptively could be appropriate to manage upside risks in August, the Board may now feel a sense of urgency. The RBA were wrong footed last year by a resurgence in inflation, and this has left them with little or no flexibility with respect to inflation outcomes. Indeed, the August Board meeting minutes noted that *"Several members judged that it was quite possible that the upside risks to the inflation forecast would crystallise, requiring some further tightening."*

Will one hike be enough? Or will the RBA need to hike in September and November? At this stage, we look for one hike to a cash rate peak of 4.6%. With policy already "somewhat restrictive", another hike will take the overall policy setting more clearly into restrictive territory. And with growth already slowing, and the RBA explicitly attuned to downside risks to the labour market and from the housing market, we see one further tightening as the most likely outcome. However, risks are biased to a follow up hike, especially if resilience in activity data emerges ahead of the November meeting.

Economics and Markets Research Contacts

Sally Auld
Chief Economist
+61 422 224 752
sally.auld@nab.com.au

Teisha Bonner
Executive Assistant
+61 452 093 086
teisha.bonner@nab.com.au

Barbara Leong
Research Assistant
+61 429 127 590
barbara.leong@nab.com.au

Economics Australian Economics

Gareth Spence
Head of Australian Economics
+61 422 081 046
gareth.spence@nab.com.au

Taylor Nugent
Senior Economist
+61 452 671 752
taylor.nugent@nab.com.au

Jessie Cameron
Economist
+61 491 380 013
jessie.cameron@nab.com.au

Michael Hayes
Economist
+61 411 186 777
michael.hayes@nab.com.au

International Economics

Tony Kelly
Head of International Economics
+61 477 746 237
antony.kelly@nab.com.au

Gavin Friend
Senior Markets Strategist
+44 207 710 1588
gavin.friend@eu.nabgroup.com

Josh Copeland
Economist
+61 484 239 255
josh.copeland@nab.com.au

Behavioural Economics

Dean Pearson
Head of Behavioural Economics
+61 457 517 342
dean.pearson@nab.com.au

Robert De Iure
Senior Economist
+61 477 723 769
robert.de.iure@nab.com.au

Economics Analytics

Brien McDonald
Senior Economist
+61 455 052 520
brien.mcdonald@nab.com.au

Thao Nguyen
Senior Data Analyst
+61 451 203 008
thao.nguyen5@nab.com.au

Markets Research

Skye Masters
Head of Markets Research
+61 467 767 604
skye.masters@nab.com.au

Jacob Jones
Strategist
+61 2 7226 8217
jacob.jones@nab.com.au

Credit Strategy
Peter Fullerton
Head of Credit Strategy
+61 400 237 416
peter.fullerton@nab.com.au

FX Strategy
Ray Attrill
Head of FX Strategy
+61 2 9293 7170
ray.attrill@nab.com.au

Rodrigo Catril
Senior FX Strategist
+61 2 9293 7109
rodrigo.h.catril@nab.com.au

Rates Strategy
Kenneth Crompton
Head of Rates Strategy
+61 439 411 709
kenneth.crompton@nab.com.au

Gregorius Steven
Rates Strategist
+61 2 7209 8133
gregorius.steven@nab.com.au

Commodity Strategy
Vince Carse
Commodity Strategist
+61 3 7035 7039
vince.carse@nab.com.au

Important Notice

This document has been prepared by National Australia Bank Limited ABN 12 004 044 937 AFSL 230686 ("NAB"). Any advice contained in this document has been prepared without taking into account your objectives, financial situation or needs. Before acting on any advice in this document, NAB recommends that you consider whether the advice is appropriate for your circumstances.

NAB recommends that you obtain and consider the relevant Product Disclosure Statement or other disclosure document, before making any decision about a product including whether to acquire or to continue to hold it.